Approved 8/7/17

Town of New Durham

Capital Improvement Program Advisory Committee

Minutes of the July 13, 2017 Meeting

1.
Call to Order:  By Chair Jarvis at 9:08 AM
Present:  
Cecile Chase, Board of Selectmen Representative


Theresa Jarvis, Chair & Member At Large


Bill Meyer, Member At Large


Ellen Phillips, Budget Committee Representative.

Dorothy Veisel, Vice Chair & Planning Board Representative


Scott Kinmond, Town Administrator - Committee Staff
Others:  
David Swenson, Resident



Chief Bernier, New Durham Police Department

2. 
Agenda Review:  No additions or deletions.
3.
Minutes:  The June 10, 2017 meeting minutes were not available for review as the Secretary was having computer issues.
4.
Police Department:  Chief Bernier’s handouts had previously been distributed by the Town Administrator.   

Master Plan:

· Chief Bernier stated that adding the fifth full time Police Officer addresses the Master Plan’s objective under “Town Facilities and Services” in regards to public safety of residents and visitors.  
· Having the fifth officer also addresses the Master Plans objective under “Community Well Being” as the Police Officer and fifth cruiser will provide for increased patrols and coverage of the Town.
Cruiser Replacement

· The Chief is recommending that the cruiser replacement be moved to one every nine years.  Previously the replacement schedule had been for 7 years.  With the addition of the fifth Police Officer, who will have their own cruiser, there will be less mileage on the other vehicles.

· Ellen asked why the Chief would wait until the 2018 budget is approved before getting the fifth cruiser.  How much is in the CRF for cruisers?  Scott stated that there is $ 81,000+/- in the CRF.

· Chief Bernier stated that he has to follow the state bid process.  If he tried to purchase a cruiser earlier he would have to see if any of the dealers currently have vehicles with the police package.

· In 2018 Chief Bernier is proposing a four door crew cab utility type vehicle that could tow the 4 wheelers, be used for animal control along with being used for patrol.  He is seeing more Police Departments going with at least one utility type vehicle.
· Chief Bernier stated that when a cruiser is replaced is has between 140,000 and 150,000 miles.  Should the mechanic say – at any time – that a cruiser is unsafe the Chief would ask the BOS to replace the vehicle early.
· The Chief was asked if he is considering Chevy vehicles instead of Fords like the Fire Chief is doing.  Chief Bernier stated that he usually looks at Fords as they typically have the lowest price for vehicles with a police package.  He will be looking at Dodge vehicles as they now make police packages.
Coverage  
· In response to Dot’s question Chief Bernier stated that currently there are officers on duty16 hours/day.  Exceptions included Memorial Day, motorcycle week and July 4th .  Those times Officers were patrolling additional hours on overtime.

· Once the fifth officer is through field training Police Officers will be on duty 20 hours/day.  The other four hours an Officer is on call.

· In the future the Chief will be talking with the Board of Selectmen about reducing the on call pay rate (which is currently based on eight hours of on call time).

Wellness Checks
· Dot stated that in the new Master Plan the Police Department will do wellness checks.  She is aware of a few inquiries asking for someone to do this.

· Chief Bernier stated that the Police Department does wellness checks as requested.  They also check on residents who might have other needs (ex no heat).  They also check on certain people if the Police haven’t seen them for a few days.
· The Chief was asked if he had enough personnel to maintain a list of individuals that would call in by a certain time and if they don’t an Officer would be sent to check on them.  Once the department is up to full staff they may be able to take this on.
K9 Fred:
· Dot asked what the plans are for the return of K9 Fred.  Chief Bernier stated that his priority had been filling the fifth full time patrol position. The Police Department still has much of the vehicle equipment that a K9 program would need.  He is planning on discussing the return of the K9 program with the BOS in the future.

Space Needs

· Chief Bernier stated that the Police Department is in need of additional space for evidence, administration, training and investigations.  He is still requesting the 10X24 addition off the back of the building.
· When asked if this would give him sufficient space for the next ten years Chief Bernier replied that he hoped it would.

· TA Kinmond stated that perhaps the CIP Committee would consider recommending funding for a third party building needs assessment.  This is usually done by an individual with an architectural background along with experience in evaluating space needs.  He will try and get more information on this type of assessment.
Mr. Swenson stated that he would like to see Chief Bernier expand of how the Police Department will carry out the Master Plan.

5.  Adjournment:  MOTION: To adjourn. (Meyer/Chase)  Vote: 5-0-0.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:40 AM 
Respectfully Submitted:
Ellen Phillips
